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University of Central Lancashire  

 
Unreserved Minutes of the Board Meeting Held on 23 November 2023 at 5.00pm at The 
Belsfield Hotel, Bowness-on-Windermere, Cumbria, LA23 3EL 

 
Present: 
 

Sue Ion (Chair) 
 

Graham Baldwin   Anne McCarthy 
Jon Baldwin    Lorraine Norris 
Jim Carter    Khalil Rehman 
Luke Fitzgerald   Lindsay Robinson 
Ridwanah Gurjee   Lis Smith 
Lesley Lloyd    Mike Tynan 
Ruth Lowry       

 
Also in attendance: 
 
Lisa Brooks (Governance and Compliance Manager) 
George Charles (Chief Finance Officer) 
Ruth Connor (Deputy Chief Executive) 
Ian Fisher (University Secretary and General Counsel and Clerk to the Board) 
Carolyn Johnson (Executive Officer to the Vice-Chancellor) 
Ken Lee (Chief People Officer) 
Fiona Winters (Deputy Clerk to the Board/Head of Governance) 
 
 
UB1165. Welcome and Apologies 
 
 The Chair welcomed all present and invited introductions.  Dr Ion extended a special 
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UB1167. Chair’s Announcements 
 
 The Chair reported that following a formal interview process, the Governance, Risk 

and Nominations Committee (“GRNC”) wished to recommend that Richard Frediani 
be appointed 
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affected members of the UCLan community and ensure readiness in the event of an 
escalation of the situation. 
 
(iii) Sector Issues 

The King’s Speech had reiterated a previous government objective to ‘reduce the 
number of young people studying poor quality university degrees and increase the 
number undertaking high quality apprenticeships.’  This was a disappointing indicator 
of the current Government’s intent.  In his role as Chair of MillionPlus, Professor 
Baldwin continued to promote the vital role of modern universities in driving forward 
the skills agenda at meetings and events with Conservative and Labour Party 
ministers.  
 
In response to an enquiry by Miss McCarthy about how ‘poor quality university 
degrees’ were defined, Professor Baldwin explained that the Government focus was 
on students entering graduate employment, whilst many graduates of creative and 
cultural courses entered portfolio careers.  There was a drive for graduates who were 
economically active and the promotion of Degree Apprenticeships (“DAs”) on the 
basis of being able to ‘earn while you learn.’  This was a narrow view of the role of 
universities. 
 

 Elsewhere in the sector, the University and College Union (“UCU”) had failed to 
achieve a mandate for further industrial action in response to the 2023 pay award, 
and confirmation had been received of a 5% increase in employer contributions for 
the Teacher’s Pension Scheme with effect from 1 April 2024. 

 
(iv) Lancashire Cyber Festival 

The University had initiated and implemented the Lancashire Cyber Festival, in 
collaboration with National Cyber Force, Lancashire Enterprise Partnership, Lancashire 
County Council, Lancaster University and BAE Systems.  The event which covered 
education, academia, business and industry had been a great success.  
 
(v) Regional Developments  

The University was working with Preston City Council and Lancashire County Council 
as part of the Preston Regeneration Board to collectively drive investment in Preston, 
which would help to attract more students and create more highly skilled jobs.  It was 
noted in discussion that this would include the station quarter.  The University had 
also hosted a productive visit by representatives from the Department of Business and 
Trade.  
 
(vi) Open Day 

The Preston Open Day on 18 November 2023 had been attended by more 
prospective students than the previous year and resulted in positive feedback.  The 
recent Burnley Open Day had also seen an increase in the number of potential 
students.  It was planned to insert another Open Day in the schedule to assist the 
recruitment position.  
 
(vii) Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
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(viii) UCLan London 

The launch of UCLan London was an exciting partnership initiative, enabling the 
University to diversify its income and establish a presence in London, with minimum 
risk.  Students would be recruited from the local area with a focus on upskilling which 
was intended to appeal to the mature market.  Plans to expand the course portfolio 
over time had the potential to attract international students. 
 
(ix) Medical Numbers 

An additional 35 UK-funded places for MBBS students had been granted, bringing 
total numbers to 50 students per year from 2024/25.  Professor Baldwin also 
highlighted that the University was one of three institutions involved in a pilot to 
develop DAs in Medicine to support the workforce through upskilling.  
 
(x) Reserved Minute – Text Redacted 
 
(xi) UCLan Next 

UCLan Next was an important piece of work intended to drive innovation and 
generate a new operating model based on developments in lifelong learning and 
micro-credentials.  Professor Baldwin confirmed that updates would be provided to 
the Board as the project developed. 
 
(xii) 
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UB1174. Draft 2022/23 Consolidated Financial Statements and Letter of Representation 
 
The Draft 2022/23 Financial Statements were presented to the Board for approval 
together with the Letter of Representation for the auditors, copies of which are 
included in the Minute Book. 
 
The draft Financial Statements and Letter of Representation had been scrutinised by 
the Audit Committee at its meeting on 13 November 2023.  It had been agreed to 
recommend them for approval by the Resources Committee and the University Board, 
subject to minor amendments regarding the USS and staff costs.  The Statements had 
since been amended accordingly and approved by the Resources Committee by 
written resolution. 
 
Mr Charles reported that the University had recorded a total income of £292,494 
which was an increase of 5.2% on the previous year.  Total expenditure was recorded 
at £297,579, which had been impacted by inflation.  Net assets were recorded at 
£343,373 including cash balance of £84,570.  

 
The auditors had concluded that there were no material uncertainties that would cast 
doubt over the University’s ability to continue as a going concern.  Overall, the 
University was in a strong financial position. 
 
A professionally presented version of the document was being prepared for 
publication on the University’s website and a copy would be circulated to the Board. 
 
The Chair commended the Public Benefit Statement which was an impressive account 
of the University’s activities and achievements. 
 
Resolved: That 
 
(i) the Financial Statements be approved and the Chair of the University Board 

and the Vice-Chancellor be authorised to sign the documents on behalf of the 
Board;  
 

(ii) the Letter of Representation for the auditors be approved for signature by the 
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 Following consideration by the Resources Committee at its meeting on 25 October 
2023, a revised version of the AFR had been approved by Written Resolution.  The 
outstanding HESA student FTE data had been included for submission to the OfS.  

 
 Mr Charles clarified that the submission was for the consolidated Group position, and 

highlighted the key forecast numbers as follows:  
 

- Income growth from £300.0m in 23/24 to £375.4m in 27/28.  
- Cost growth from £308.1m in 23/24 to £365.0m in 27/28.  
- Deficits forecast from 23/24 to 25/26, peaking at £11.2m in 24/25, with a small 

surplus of £1.2m achieved in 26/27 growing to £10.5m by 27/28.  
- Significant capital investment of £168.3m over the forecast period.   
- Cash position therefore reduced during the forecast period, with a year-end 

closing balance low of £69.6m in 26/27 and finished at £79.3m in 27/28.  
- Student number growth from 21,808 FTEs in 23/24 to 25,392 in 27/28.  
- Small growth in staff FTEs from 3,312 in 23/24 to 3,382 in 27/28. 

 Having reviewed the AFR 2022/23, members agreed to endorse the recommendation 
of the Resources Committee that it be submitted to the OfS. 

 
  Resolved: That the Annual Financial Return 2022/23 be approved for submission to 

the Office for Students.  
 

UB1176. 
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UB1177. Annual Report of the Remuneration Committee  
 
 Mr Lee presented the Annual Report of the Remuneration Committee, a copy of 

which is included in the Minute Book.   
 
 Mr Lee 
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In conclusion, Mrs Connor commended the work of the Student Services team led by 
Ms Vanessa Chew.  A great deal of activity was covered within the report, which would 
hopefully provide assurance to the Board. 

 
The Board then considered the Report, noting that a full review of the document had 
been undertaken by the University’s Safeguarding, Mental Health and Wellbeing 
C
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UB1180. 
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The Committee also considered the Treasury Report and the TRAC Report, noting 
that due process had been followed in preparing the TRAC 2021/22 submission and 
endorsing the planned process for 2022/23.     

 
The Terms of Reference and Membership of the new Intellectual Property (“IP”) and 
Commercialisation Panel had been approved, along with a proposal to commission 
an external audit of the University’s current activities in this area and comparison with 
best practice in the sector. 

 
The Committee had confirmed the appointment of a new Chair and two new 
Directors of T2000 and had approved additional financial support for an annual pay 
rise for T2000 staff.   

 
Reserved Minute – Text Redacted.  
 
(iv) Audit Committee 13/11/23 

 
Mrs Lowry, Chair of the Audit Committee, reported on the matters covered by the 
Audit Committee at its meeting on 13 November 2023.  She confirmed that the year-
end reports prepared by the Internal and External Auditors had been considered.   
 
The draft Consolidated Financial Statements 2022/23 and Letter of Representation 
had been reviewed and recommended to the Board for approval (Item UB1174).  The 
Committee’s own Annual Report 2022/23 had been reviewed and approved for 
submission to the Board (Item UB1176).   
 
Finally, Mrs Lowry noted that the Committee had the capacity to consider the TRAC 
Report in future if appropriate and highlighted the need to appoint additional 
members to avoid any quoracy issues.  

 
Resolved: That the Committee updates be noted. 

 
UB1182. Reserved Minute – Text Redacted  
 
UB1183. Any Other Business 

 
A copy of the Degree Apprenticeship Self-Assessment Report 2022/23 was received 
for information.  A copy of the Report is set out in the Minute Book.  The Report had 
been discussed under a previous agenda item.  
 
Resolved: That the Degree Apprenticeship Self-Assessment Report 2022/23 be 
noted. 

UB1184. Date and Time of the Next Meeting 
 

The next meeting would take place on 14 February 2024 at the Preston Campus.  The 
Chair confirmed that the meeting would be preceded at 4.00pm by an opportunity to 
hear from a Dean of School. 
 

           Ian Fisher 
           Clerk to the Board 


